Northern Counties Land Use Coordinating Board 
Kelly Inn, St. Cloud

December 8, 2015

Note: The NCLUCB meeting was held in conjunction with the Association of Minnesota Counties annual conference.

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairman Rich Sve.

NCLUCB members present: Rich Sve, Neil Peterson, Don Jensen, Todd Miller, Garry Gamble, Tom Rukavina, Steve Raukar, Anne Marcotte, Brian Napstad, Wayne Skoe, Jack Swanson.
Other Participants: Gary Kiesow (Marshall Co.), Frank Moe (Lake Co.), Joe Vene (Beltrami Co.), Lori Dowling-Hanson (MDNR), Annalee Gunletz (MDNR), John Ongaro (St. Louis Co.) John Chell, secretary.
Action on the Minutes of November 5, 2015.  M-Gamble, S-Napstad.  Passed.

Financial Report:


General Fund Balance: 
$ 128,868.86


YTD Revenues

$   17,000.00


YTD Expenditures

$     7,957.73


Accounts Payable



J.Chell Prof Ser.
$     1,222.20


M-Raukar, S-Jensen. Passed

Wild Rice Sulfate Standards: 


Background: The MPCA has initiated a multi-year investigation of the relationship between sulfate discharges and wild rice viability.  Minnesota has had a Sulfate discharge standard since the late 1970's but has not enforced this limit.  Within the last decade, a demand for strict enforcement of this standard has led to a reexamination of the 10 mg/L limit and whether there is sufficient scientific justification to enforce this limit.  After several years of research, field studies, and peer reviewed reports on the relationship between Sulfate and wild rice sustainability, the MPCA is advocating a case by case approach to Sulfate discharge based on the chemical and biological characteristics of the receiving waters.  The MPCA has proposed a formula by which to derive a upper limit for discharges into waters where wild rice growth is in evidence.  MPCA is initiating a rule making process and public comment solicitation prior to a final rule decision.
Commissioner Napstad commented that the 10ml/L standard is already exceeded by most municipal wastewater treatment plants according to the MPCA.
Commissioner Rukavina noted that the Sulfate standard was adopted as a part of the Clean Water Act of 1974 but that enforcement was not a priority until efforts to derail the Polymet project emerged a few years ago.  Enforcement of the standard statewide will have a profound affect on our taconite plants, ethanol producers who are already discharging at rates far above the standard as well as municipal treatment plants that cannot achieve this emission rate without enormous cost impacts.  

Commissioner Larson suggested that enforcing this standard in the farm community will be an economic and administrative nightmare. Stating that he has heard that discharges in Southern Minnesota may be 2000 times the current standard,  he suggested that we need to understand the science behind this standard and the proposed new rule.  Is there a sound and clear scientific basis for this approach?

Commissioner Swanson noted the statewide breadth of the impact.  Commissioner Kiesow noted that the new rule would require individual standards for each water body and that the variable standards would apply to agriculture as well.

John Ongaro stated that there are at least 1000 water bodies, not including rivers and streams that would be subject to individual standards after a detailed analysis of each one.
Commissioner Raukar asked how this could be practicably done citing the time and cost involved while some business, industry, or municipality waits to find out what standard they have to meet?

Commissioner Jensen remembered that in the 1970s the wild rice growers were taking sulfate measurements and some had to add sulfate to improve their production.  Commissioner Gamble emphasized the need for a statewide public policy discussion of well documented impacts of the rule versus the science based benefits of the new standard.  
Commissioner Rukavina moved and Commissioner Jensen seconded a motion: " Chairman Sve should send a letter of comments on behalf of NCLUCB to the MPCA by the December 18th deadline for the public comment period stating our concerns regarding the existing and new rule for Sulfate discharges."  Passed.  (Letter attached to the minutes.)
Polymet EIS

Commissioner Rukavina introduced this issue by noting that St. Louis County has responded to the solicitation for public comment on the adequacy of the recently completed Northmet Environmental Impact Statement.  The deadline for public comment is December 14th (extended to the 21st).  He stated that after 10 years and $90 million spent analyzing this project : "it's time to move on."  He asked that NCLUCB also send a letter confirming the adequacy of the EIS to MDNR.  He anticipated that thousands of letters in opposition to the EIS may be sent by people who are resolutely opposed to the Northmet project and that they will never be satisfied with the positive conclusion of the impact statement.  For example, the recent proposal to develop a new health risk assessment for Northmet is just another delaying tactic.  Fortunately, the Dept. of Health and other agencies determined that the study was not necessary.
Commissioner Moe cautioned that any statements made in support of the Northmet EIS should clearly indicate that the source is NCLUCB members and not necessarily the position of individual county boards or commissioners.  Commissioner Gamble stated that any position stated by NCLUCB would be a product of this joint powers board.  Commissioner Sve agreed stating that our policy positions do not always reflect unanimity among board members let alone our individual county boards.
Commissioner Napstad acknowledged that the Northmet project is controversial, but that does not alter the conclusion that the EIS is adequate in it's breadth and scope.  Writing the permits and enforcing the standards will be critical.  Most folks don't realize that the Polymet mine permits are only authorized for 20 years.  If Polymet is basing their profitibility on the longer term, they have a strong incentive to ensure that their mine is in full compliance throughout the permit period.  The reverse osmosis water treatment plant, for example, will discharge water that is cleaner than the receiving river.

Commissioner Rukavina moved that NCLUCB send a letter of support for the adequacy of the Northmet Environmental Impact Statement to the MDNR and Napstad seconded the motion.  During the discussion, Commissioner Moe asked that the letter recognize opposing views that may be held by other county boards and individual county commissioners.  Motion Passed.  (Letter of support for the adequacy of the EIS is attacched.)
GDP vs. GPI

Commissioner Gamble discussed the emerging trend to use a General Progress Indicator with or instead of the traditional Gross Domestic Product index in measuring the well being of a region, state or nation.  The GPI brings into the equasion more environmental and social indices of well-being as government policy makers assess conditions.  Commissioner Napstad noted that many of the potential GPI indices incorporate factors that we do not currently measure and may have difficulty developing a standard measure.

Invasive Species

Commissioner Vene brought up his concern for the Emerald Ash Borer infestation.  He stated that the borer is moving North and will result in greater levels of damage and management activities.  We need to anticipate the problem.  Commissioner Skoe noted that we need to bring a rural county perspective to the problem that is different to approaches in the Metro.  Vene commented that this is just one of a host of aquatic and terrestrial invasive species that we will be dealing with.  Lori Dowling-Hanson suggested that we invite a representative from the Dept. of Agriculture to discuss invasive species with NCLUCB members since Ag is the lead agency.
Commissioner Sve stated that based on traps in Lake and Cook Counties, there has been a dramatic decline in Gypsy Moth populations attributed to the harsh winter temperatures during the last two years.  They will be asking the Ag Dept. to drop the quarantine.  But the dilemma is that there is no preventative strategy in place other than quarantine. So there is the possibility that moth populations will again become elevated and the quarantine will be reestablished.

Final Notes:

Commissioner Todd Miller has been elected Vice Chair of AMC Environmental and Natural Resources Committee.

Commissioner Miller voiced concern regarding the county responsibility for private ditches under the new Buffer rules.  The issue could be a major financial burden on responsible counties. We have no clear direction regarding the process and no basis for assessing the funding needs incurred by the legislation.  Commissioner Gamble agreed that there is a lack of clarity regarding the process and how all these different water programs will be coordinated.  

Ag Land Designation

Commissioner Gamble stated that the intent of the law to support small farms has been abused by land owners whose intent is not to produce crops, feed or livestock, but to reduce their property burden on primarily hunting lands.  Commissioner Moe cited a small farmer who lost his ag land designation due to the dispersed nature of his crop lands.  Napstad cited cases in Aitkin County where the opposite impact had occurred: where hunting lands were given an ag designation presumably due to their food plots used to attract and sustain deer.  Garry suggested that the law should be revisited to ensre that small farms are equitably accommodated while the abuses by non-farmers are eliminated. Several members proposed greater authority for county boards to review and authorize the designations within their counties.

Moe indicated that under the present law the Dept. of Revenue was able to overturn the decision of the Board of Equalization.  Napstad thought that this issue should be discussed with legislators prior to the 2016 session.
Adjournment at 11:30.

